Vietnam



VIETNAM IN 2018: A Rent-Seeking State on Correction Course

Alexander L. Vuving

The Evolution of Vietnamese Politics

The state of Vietnamese politics since the reunification of the country in 1975 has been evolving as the triumph, crisis, and course correction of first a totalitarian state and then a rent-seeking state. During the period from 1975 to 1986, the triumphant Communist Party of Vietnam (CPV) imposed a totalitarian state that planned everything and forced its programmes on the population. The totalitarian state, however, failed miserably to motivate people to work and soon plunged into a severe crisis. The death of party chief Le Duan and the election of Truong Chinh as general secretary of the CPV in 1986 paved the way for a sweeping correction of the totalitarian state. Known as *doi moi*, or "renovation", this correction course was focused on economic reform while delaying political reform, which was watered down to mere "administrative reform". *Doi moi* mainly consisted of the gradual introduction of the free market and the selective loosening of totalitarian politics. By the mid-1990s, this hybrid had succeeded in bringing the country out of the grave economic crisis and putting it on a rapid growth path, while maintaining CPV rule and breaking out of international isolation.

As this triple success made *doi moi* a long-term principle of Vietnamese politics, the hybrid also changed the nature of the Vietnamese state. Whereas the mixture of authoritarianism and capitalism in the "Asian tigers" gave rise to developmental states, the marriage of totalitarianism and commercialism in Vietnam resulted in a rent-seeking state. While the developmental state intervenes to enhance the country's competitiveness in the global market, the rent-seeking

ALEXANDER L. VUVING is Professor at the Daniel K. Inouye Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies. The views expressed in this chapter are the author's own.

state focuses on extracting payments from society. After two decades of *doi moi*, rent-seeking emerged in the mid-2000s as Vietnam's most powerful policy current, more than regime preservation and national modernization.¹

When Nguyen Tan Dung was elected as Prime Minister in 2006, rent-seekers achieved primacy in the Vietnamese leadership. Dung pursued an economic policy that relied on high investment and state-owned conglomerates. He appointed cronies regardless of their competence in business and management to lead these "dinosaurs", turning them into money-extracting devices for the rent-seekers. In early 2008, months ahead of the global financial turmoil that started the same year, Vietnam fell into a prolonged period of economic slowdown. During Dung's first term in power (2006–11), several of the state-owned conglomerates either went bankrupt or technically defaulted, causing an estimated loss of more than US\$10 billion, which was about 10 per cent of Vietnam's GDP in a year.²

Dung's second term in office (2011–16) was marked by the rent-seekers' continued campaign to control the business world and the ruling class, the continued crisis of the rent-seeking state, and a growing anti-corruption drive spearheaded by CPV general secretary Nguyen Phu Trong. At the 12th National Congress of the CPV in January 2016, Dung was forced to retired, while Trong was granted an exception to stay in power despite exceeding the age limit.³ As *doi moi* entered its fourth decade, the rent-seeking state was put on a correction course. Where will this path lead? To assess the country's trajectory, this chapter will examine the major developments in Vietnam's domestic politics, economic life and foreign relations that occurred in 2018.

Attacks on the Political-Business Complex

The most important political development in 2018 was the attack on the "Big Four" of the rent-seeking networks. Three decades of *doi moi* has given rise to a political-business complex that commercializes the state's ownership of land, policy, firms and funds for private interests. As all land in the country belongs to the communist state, leaders of local government and state-owned companies are virtually owners of the best real estate, which they can take from one user and sell to another, while pocketing the large difference in the buying and selling prices of land. Absent any effective mechanism of punishment, many government officials often favour their family members and cronies in their decisions. Also, businesspeople with good connections to policymakers can easily influence policies. Such political-business complexes exist at most local and central government agencies, but four particular rent-seeking networks, often called

"nhóm lợi ích" in Vietnamese (literally: interest groups), have emerged as the country's biggest.

The largest and most influential of the Big Four was centred on former PM Nguyen Tan Dung. During his premiership, Dung built a private empire with two major wings in the industrial and financial sectors, along with multiple tentacles in the provinces, the police and the military. One of his key allies in the industrial wing was Dinh La Thang, who was chief executive and chairman of PetroVietnam, the national oil and gas company, from 2005 to 2011, and Minister of Transportation from 2011 to 2016. Thang became a Politburo member at the 12th CPV Congress, but was arrested on 8 December 2017 and, after an unusually rapid process, sentenced to thirty years in prison. In late November 2018, Tran Bac Ha, who was dubbed the "second prime minister" under Dung for his power and role in the Dung empire, was arrested in Laos and extradited to Vietnam. Ha had been under investigation for years, but the final decision to prosecute him was not made until the summer of 2018. From 2003 to 2016, Ha was first the chief executive officer and then the chairman of the Bank of Investment and Development of Vietnam (BIDV). As the boss of the country's largest investment bank, Ha was able to move billions of U.S. dollars and determine winners and losers in the business world. In one instance, with the support of then state bank governor Nguyen Van Binh (currently a Politburo member and head of the Party Central Economics Department), Ha and Nguyen Duc Kien (chairman of the thenlargest private bank, Asia Commercial Bank) lent billions of dollars to Tram Be, whose Southern Bank was technically in default, in order to gain a majority of shares and then take over the best-performing Sacombank. Sacombank was then chaired by Dang Van Thanh, a close friend of the then deputy prime minister (and current prime minister) Nguyen Xuan Phuc. While Kien was jailed back in 2012, Be was arrested only in late July 2017.

The same CPV Central Inspection Committee statement that denounced Ha in late May 2018 also declared that "grave violations" were committed in the purchase of the private television firm AVG by the state-owned telecom giant MobiFone. By inflating the value of the television firm and arguing that national security considerations called for a purchase by a state-owned company in order to prevent foreign ownership, the officials involved caused a loss of roughly VND 8 trillion (US\$360 million). For their responsibilities in the deal, Minister of Information and Communication Truong Minh Tuan lost his seat in July 2018, while his predecessor, Nguyen Bac Son, a former secretary of former president Le Duc Anh (a Dung ally), was stripped of his former title. The two would be arrested in February 2019. Several other officials were also punished, including not only the culprits but also those who were actually against the deal but were pressured to sign supporting documents, such as then CEO of MobiFone Cao Duy Hai and then minister of planning and investment Bui Quang Vinh. At the same time, however, more senior officials who had approved the deal, including Dung and President Tran Dai Quang (who was former minister of public security), remained untouched.⁴

As it gained momentum in 2017, the fight against corruption launched its first major attacks on the rent-seeking groups in the military and the police, which had thus far remained nearly untouchable due to their privilege as "states within a state". Five days before Dinh La Thang was detained, the military arrested leaders of Thai Son Company, including Dinh Ngoc He, better known by his nickname "Ut troc", and Phung Danh Tham, a relative of former minister of defense Phung Quang Thanh. Thai Son was in fact He's private company, but with Tham's help it was able to use its name as a Ministry of Defense unit and to employ the ministry's assets for its own business.⁵ More than two weeks later, an arrest warrant was issued against Phan Van Anh Vu, better known by his nickname "Vu nhom", who led two front companies of the Ministry of Public Security's intelligence agency, Bac Nam 79 and Nova Bac Nam 79. Vu fled to Singapore but was extradited to Vietnam in January 2018. These men would be brought to court on 30 July and charged for corruption. In December 2018, two police generals involved in the "Vu nhom" case, Tran Viet Tan and Bui Van Thanh, were also detained. Tan was the intelligence chief from 2009 to 2012 and a deputy minister of public security from 2011 to 2016, while Thanh had served as a deputy minister of public security from 2014 until his dismissal in August 2018.6 In another case, two police generals, the former head of the Hi-Tech Crime Police Department Nguyen Thanh Hoa and former chief police investigator of the Ministry of Public Security Phan Van Vinh, were sentenced to ten and nine years in prison, respectively, for using an online gambling company as a front of the ministry's cybersecurity watchdog and collecting huge protection fees from it.⁷

By the autumn the anti-corruption campaign had spread to the fourth of the Big Four, the group around Le Thanh Hai, who governed Ho Chi Minh City from 2001 until 2015, first as mayor and then as party secretary. Hai is estimated to be Vietnam's second-richest man after former prime minister Dung. Each of the two is said to have amassed a fortune that far exceeds that of Vingroup chairman Pham Nhat Vuong, who, with US\$7 billion, is the richest person in Vietnam according to Forbes. Within three months from mid-September, the heat was felt by three of Hai's acolytes, who were all former vice-mayors of Ho Chi Minh City. Nguyen Huu Tin was prosecuted on 18 September; Tat Thanh Cang was declared a wrongdoer by the Party on 15 November and stripped of membership in the Central Committee and dismissed as first deputy party secretary of Ho Chi Minh City on 26 December; and Nguyen Thanh Tai was arrested on 8 December. Their major wrongdoings were related to the mismanagement of lands in downtown Saigon, Nha Be and Thu Thiem, where huge differences in land prices can be created with a single administrative decision. Their massive land grab at Thu Thiem, a district selected more than two decades ago for development into an international financial hub, was the cause of one of the largest popular agitations in the year. The front companies of the police were among their clients in the land transfers (one of Hai's sons is said to be on the police intelligence service's payroll), but their major partners in the political-business complex include several of Vietnam's richest tycoons, most notably the ethnic Chinese real estate developer Truong My Lan, who was revealed in a 2014 court hearing to have once given the then chief police investigator US\$1 million in bribes. However, Lan has so far avoided investigation.

A Battle on Two Fronts

Although much intensified than before, the anti-graft drive still remains limited in strength. Former prime minister Dung and former Ho Chi Minh City party boss Hai, the "godfathers" of the two biggest rent-seeking empires in Vietnam, along with General Thanh, who built a powerful rent-seeking group during his ten-year tenure as minister of defence, all remain untouched. Moreover, former governor of the state bank Binh and former deputy prime minister Hoang Trung Hai, two of Dung's close associates who were behind many of the corruption scandals, continue to sit on the Politburo. This indicates the rent-seekers' continued strength, but it also reflects party chief Trong's cautious approach, which favours selective attacks over sweeping battles. Trong has famously stressed that the anti-graft drive must "not break the vase when beating the rats", indicating that the higher goal of the campaign is to maintain political stability.⁸

In fact, Trong has been fighting a battle on two fronts against both corruption and political liberalism. He launched the anti-graft drive under the broader agenda of cleansing the party from both corruption and ideological paganism, which in party parlance is described as "political opportunism" ($c\sigma \ h\hat{\rho}i \ chính \ tri)$, "selfevolution" ($t\mu \ dien \ bien)$ and "self-transformation" ($t\mu \ chuyen \ hoa$). While lamenting that "corruption is threatening the survival of the regime", Trong believes that "political decadence is even more dangerous", as he explained the purge of the retired deputy minister of science and technology Chu Hao.⁹

In late October the party announced its intention to reprimand Hao, who quickly responded by renouncing his party membership, thus prompting the party to dismiss him altogether. A reform advocate, Hao has pioneered a publishing house promoting liberal thought. In August 2009 his publishing house received the first party inspection, but the second was not made until October 2016, after the 12th CPV Congress. The third and fourth inspections took place in 2018.¹⁰ According to the party, Hao's "violations" of party principles started in 2005, when he established the Knowledge Publishing House, which published books containing "wrongful ideas", "inflating the limits of socialism and the democratic values of capitalism" and "spreading views contrary to the party line". One of Hao's "highly grave violations" was advocating a multiparty system and a military free from ideological and party control.¹¹

Popular Protests

Driving the attacks on the Big Four rent-seeking groups and on Chu Hao was the dual motive of deterring corruption and liberalism, while demonstrating the party's commitment to fight them. Meanwhile, the public remained largely discontented with the quality of governance and the continued strength of the rent-seeking apparatus. Increasingly disgruntled, people have resorted to more vigorous whistle-blowing, petitioning, protests and civil disobedience.

In one innovative form of protest, truckers started to pay for tolls with small change when they felt they were charged unfair tolls, inducing the operators to lift tolls to mitigate traffic jams. The toll gates for these roads, called "BOT" in Vietnamese after the "build-operate-transfer" scheme under which they were built, were so arranged as to force even toll-free road users to pay. This, and the ease of inflating toll prices, made the BOT roads into a goldmine for corrupt businesses and an excellent pool of kickbacks for leaders in the transportation ministry to use as bribes to powerful people. With the help of transportation officers like Thang and Nguyen Van The, who is currently the minister of transportation, family members and close associates of many party, military and police leaders (such as former party chief Nong Duc Manh, former CPV Central Inspection Committee chair Ngo Van Du, former minister of defence Thanh, and President Quang) have gained the best of the toll roads.¹² Recognizing the injustice and fearing the spillover effect of the protests, the government has refrained from quelling the protests with force, instead choosing to temporarily lift the tolls while trying to find solutions to the problem. Meanwhile, protests continue to persist at several toll gates: there are occasions when drivers and local residents peacefully took over the gates, while in some instances truckers have simply knocked the barriers down.¹³

While the land grabs, excessive taxes, unfair tolls and pollution were major causes of popular agitation throughout 2018, what triggered the year's largest protests was the fear of China's peaceful invasion through special economic zones. From 9 to 11 June, a hundred thousand Vietnamese took to the streets at several locations throughout the country to oppose the two draft laws on special administrative-economic zones and cybersecurity, with the largest gathering comprising factory workers in Ho Chi Minh City. While the demonstrations were generally peaceful in most cities, protesters stormed government buildings, burned vehicles and fought with police in Binh Thuan province. (By November 2018, more than 120 protesters had been imprisoned.) Agitation over the bills had been brewing for more than a week on social media before the protests broke out on the streets, even after the National Assembly postponed the passage of the Special Zone Act. Feeling intense pressure from the population, the Politburo decided, at the very last minute, to postpone the vote in the parliament on the bill, previously scheduled for 9 June. On 9 June, the National Assembly voted to delay the law's passage to the next session in October, only to have it postponed again to 2019 in August. However, the parliament went ahead to pass the Cybersecurity Law on 12 June, which, according to Reporters Without Borders, is "largely a copy-andpaste version" of China's.¹⁴ The central cause of anger that sparked the protests was a provision in the Special Zone Act that would allow ninety-nine-year leases of land to foreign investors. Although the law did not specify any particular country, it was widely believed that China, with its deep pockets and close proximity, would dominate investments in these special zones and turn them into de facto Chinese territories.¹⁵ Spearheaded by Pham Minh Chinh, but opposed by most leading experts for various reasons, the Special Zone Act was originally a product of Chinh, who is now personnel czar in the Politburo, and Dung, the then prime minister, who needed the act to facilitate the flow of money, not least from casino visitors, to their favourite islands Van Don and Phu Quoc, respectively.¹⁶ Besides Chinh on the Politburo, National Assembly chairwoman Nguyen Thi Kim Ngan and Deputy Prime Minister Vuong Dinh Hue were reportedly the main supporters of the project, while party chief Trong, CPV executive secretary Tran Quoc Vuong and Prime Minister Phuc were reportedly more hesitant.

Leadership Selection

Although the 12th CPV Congress put an end to the primacy of rent-seekers at the top echelons, it did not terminate the dominance of rent-seekers in the system. The cadre of policymakers that was installed at the Congress has remained unaffected

by Dung's last-minute defeat in his bid for the top job in the party. This cadre continues to remain largely intact despite the spectacular anti-corruption campaign of the last two years. Only three members have so far been removed from the 200-strong CPV Central Committee (two others died). During 2018, the party introduced new schemes for leadership selection. It established a new cadre strategy at the Seventh Plenum of the Central Committee in May, and, in a new practice, screened new candidates for the next Central Committee at the extraordinary Ninth Plenum in December. In the new schemes of leadership selection, more powers are devolved to the lower levels, with the procedures made more transparent and apparently more democratic, but the controlling role remains in the hands of the incumbent leadership.¹⁷ Of note, most of this leadership in 2018 had been arranged before the 12th Congress and bore the mark of the primacy of rent-seekers.¹⁸ Perhaps to compensate for this deficit, the party created a new body called the Steering Committee on Strategic-level Cadre Planning for the Term 2021–2026, headed by party chief Trong, which would play a key role in the screening and vetting of candidates.¹⁹

When General Secretary Trong was re-elected with an exemption to the age limit at the 12th CPV Congress, the informal bargain foresaw a leadership transition in the midterm with either CPV executive secretary Dinh The Huynh or President Quang to succeed him as party chief. These two options however fell off the table in 2018, the midterm year. On sick leave since June 2017, Huynh was formally relieved from the second-highest position in the party apparatus in March 2018, and CPV Central Inspection Committee chair Tran Quoc Vuong, who had performed Huynh's job since August 2017, became officially the party's new executive secretary. On 21 September, Quang passed away after having fallen sick periodically since July 2017. At its 30 September meeting, the Politburo overwhelmingly nominated Trong to fill Quang's post; the only dissenting vote was from Trong himself, who had instead nominated National Assembly vice-chairwoman Tong Thi Phong. The traditional separation of the two top positions in the party-state hence ceased to exist on 23 October, when the National Assembly elected Trong as state president.

While unusual, this is not the first time that a CPV leader has worn both hats. From 1951 to 1969 and during the latter half of 1986, Ho Chi Minh and Truong Chinh were respectively party chief–cum–head of state. What is unprecedented, though, is that Trong is the first party chief to sit on both the Central Military Commission and the Central Party Commission for Public Security, the two party bodies that lead the military, police and security forces (Trong joined the Central Party Commission for Public Security on 21 September 2016). With such a concentration of power, it is tempting to describe Trong as Vietnam's Xi Jinping, but a comparison to the Chinese strongman would be misleading. While Xi's dream is to make China great again (and himself greater than Mao), Trong's ambition is to save the CPV from decay. While Xi is willing to take risks, Trong is extremely risk-averse. And while there is no time limit to Xi's hold on power, the party constitution rules out Trong's re-election as party chief in 2021. The nomination of Trong for president was initiated by Pham Minh Chinh, head of the CPV Central Organization Commission. A front-runner for the top job at the next party congress, Chinh has reason to hope for inheriting the dual hat when Trong retires in a little over two years. Still, based on nomenclature, Executive Secretary Vuong is better positioned to succeed Trong, while Trong sees his dual position as a temporary solution borne out of exigencies rather than a permanent unification (*nhất thể hóa*).²⁰

Drivers of Economic Growth

While General Secretary Trong entered his second term with an agenda to consolidate the Communist Party, combat corruption and maintain stability, Prime Minister Nguyen Xuan Phuc took up the helm of government with a vision to build a development-enabling state (*nhà nước kiến tạo phát triển*), remove the major barriers to development and promote new drivers of economic growth. Based on a consensus formed during the last decades, the government vowed to advance substantial reform in the areas of institutions, infrastructure and human resources, as these were viewed as the key drivers but also the major bottlenecks of the economy. In 2018, backed by a CPV Central Committee resolution on promoting private economy (10-NQ/TW of 3 June 2017) and realizing that the fourth industrial revolution provides a "historic opportunity" for Vietnam to play catch-up with the advanced industrial countries, the government endorsed the private sector and the innovation and application of high-technology as two additional key drivers of growth, vigorously pledging to promote these areas.²¹

Institutional reform was focused on cutting red tape and reforming stateowned enterprises. The year 2018 marked a turning point as the representation of state ownership in nineteen state-owned conglomerates was transferred from the line ministries to a "super commission" (*siêu ủy ban*) called the Commission for the Management of State Capital at Enterprises (CMSC), which was modelled upon China's State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission of the State Council (SASAC) and Singapore's Temasek Holdings. Data from 2017 show that CMSC would manage a total asset of more than VND 2,300 trillion (US\$100 billion), or two-thirds of the state sector in the economy by value.²² Furthermore, drastically reducing regulations and paperwork and eliminating unreasonable requirements have been identified as a major measure to improve the business environment. While the government's Central Institute for Economic Management advised to eliminate three quarters of the existing 5,700 requirements, the government set the target of 50 per cent by the end of October. The result, however, was a mere 13 per cent, with only 30 per cent of the eliminated requirements being of real significance.²³ Vietnam's "ease of doing business" rank, according to the World Bank, improved from 82 in 2016 to 68 in 2017 but worsened to 69 in 2018.²⁴

Infrastructure development remained a realm of rampant rent-seeking. Expensive but shoddy roads continued to make headlines. The high-profile controversy over Ho Chi Minh City's Tan Son Nhat Airport is a good example of how the government dealt with infrastructure development. Increased demand for air transportation and chronic traffic jams in the southern vicinity of the airport required an extension of the airport to the north, where land reserved for national defence has been leased by the military to a private company for a golf course. Under pressure from the public, the Ministry of Defence agreed to return the golf course land to the airport whenever the government so demands. In the end, although an expert panel authorized by Ho Chi Minh City party secretary Nguyen Thien Nhan proposed a north extension, Prime Minister Phuc decided to pick the Ministry of Transportation's preferred option that would keep the airport facing south, thus leaving the golf course in place until 2025.²⁵

Education did not fare better. While Minister of Transportation Nguyen Van The is reportedly an ally of Prime Minister Phuc, Minister of Education Phung Xuan Nha is said to be close to party chief Trong. There was a plan in the summer to promote Nha to deputy prime minister but it never materialized because scandals of fraud, violence and corruption in the education field made public opinion turn against him. In a confidence vote held in the National Assembly in late October, Nha received the most number of "low confidence" votes among all cabinet members. This was perhaps what prompted Trong to say in early November that "our education field has never been as good as today".²⁶

The silver lining for Vietnam appears to come from the private sector and the digital economy. The year 2018 marked the first time that a domestic private company, Vingroup, appeared among the top ten largest companies in Vietnam. Vingroup ranked sixth, while Samsung Electronics retained the top spot for the second year running. According to a government report, the ratio of domestic private investment in the country's total increased steadily to 42.4 per cent in 2018 from 40.5 per cent in 2017, 38.9 per cent in 2016, and an average of 38.3 per cent during $2011-15.^{27}$

As for the digital economy, the lawsuit initiated by the traditional taxi company Vinasun against the app-based ride-hailing firm Grab, which lasted throughout the year, and the concurrent drafting of a related regulatory decree, exemplify the dilemma the government faces and the way it has responded to the challenges and opportunities provided by the fourth industrial revolution. The government has been torn between two tendencies: one supports new modes of business created by the digital economy, the other sticks to the old way and prefers control and overregulation. The battle between the two views see-sawed throughout the year, which ended with Grab losing its case, partially due to its evasion of rules and taxes, although the new welcoming attitude to the digital economy appears to prevail, also partially, in the new regulation.²⁸

In July, Truong Minh Tuan's fall in the AVG scandal led to Nguyen Manh Hung, chairman of the military's tech giant Viettel, becoming the minister of information and communication. A successful entrepreneur, Hung brought in a new thinking on almost everything. He said that he would let new business models develop freely and apply a regulatory "sandbox" as testing grounds for the emerging models. He viewed the fourth industrial revolution as essentially a revolution of policy rather than one of technology, thus emphasizing the need for flexible and adaptive policies. Eager to reap the first-mover advantage, he vowed to make Vietnam one of the first countries to have a commercial 5G network,

	2011–15	2016	2017	2018
	average			
GDP growth (%)	5.91	6.21	6.81	7.08
TFP growth's contribution to GDP growth (%)	33.58	40.68	45.19	43.50
Labour productivity growth (%)	4.6	5.29	6.02	5.93
ICOR	6.25	6.42	6.11	5.97

TABLE 1 Vietnam: Macro-economic Trends

Notes: TFP is total factor productivity. ICOR is incremental capital output ratio, which measures the inefficiency of investment. Data are from General Statistics Office, Government of Vietnam. GDP figures are based on the supply side and might be about 3 percentage points less if based on the demand side. TFP figures may be inflated by around 10 percentage points.

which will be indispensable for the next wave of industrialization and likely to boost the country's nascent but vibrant tech start-up ecosystem.²⁹

Navigating the Geopolitical Torrents

Vietnam's correction course takes place amidst epochal changes in the international environment. The post–Cold War era began to end when China embarked on its Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), imposed an "air defense identification zone" in the East China Sea, and commenced the building of artificial islands in the South China Sea, all in 2013. In 2018, the Trump administration launched a trade war against China, effectively starting a new period characterized by U.S.-China strategic competition. Vietnam endeavours to strike a dynamic balance between China and the United States in which its relationship with Washington is overall just a few degrees warmer than with Beijing, because Vietnam's strategic interests are more in conflict with China's. At the same time, Vietnam tries to insure this balancing act by strengthening ties with other major powers, primarily India, Russia and Japan, and insisting on ASEAN's centrality in the regional architecture.

Vietnam responds to China's epoch-making BRI by paying lip service to it while trying to find ways to placate Beijing without increasing its dependence on China. What makes Vietnamese government officials reluctant to accept the offer of Chinese aid money is the double worry about a debt trap and the ire of the public. Unlike in many other countries that have endorsed BRI, nearly all major infrastructure projects using Chinese money in Vietnam are dated from the pre-2016 period. The Special Zone Act was reportedly meant to be an arrow to kill two birds: to replicate the success of Shenzhen and to accommodate but contain China's BRI. However, it was opposed by most leading experts and unleashed strong waves of protest. In late August 2018, when the State Bank of Vietnam allowed the use of Chinese renminbi as a medium of exchange in the provinces bordering China, it provoked a large controversy among the public as well as in the parliament.

In late September, party chief Trong was reported by Xinhua — but not by Vietnam's state-sanctioned press — as telling a senior visiting Chinese Communist Party leader that Vietnam-China relations were at the best time in history.³⁰ Trong's statement reflects the "warm outside but cool inside" state of the relationship. In March, under Chinese pressure, Vietnam had ordered Spanish energy firm Repsol to halt a major oil drilling project in the South China Sea called *Ca Rong Do* (Red Emperor) in Block 07/03, which is adjacent to Block 136/03 where another project by Repsol was similarly cancelled after a month of drilling in

July 2017 due to Chinese complaints.³¹ But in mid-September, Vietnam decided to resume the Blue Whale project with ExxonMobil in Block 118, which it had previously put on hold in November 2017 due to Chinese objection. It seems apparent that some modus vivendi was reached with China during the annual meeting of the China-Vietnam Steering Committee for Bilateral Relations on 16 September. This might also explain Trong's odd September statement about the state of Sino-Vietnam relations. However, the "best time of Vietnam-China relations" did not seem to last long. In December, Vietnamese press, citing a reputed Chinese website, reported of a field exercise held by the Chinese military near the Vietnamese border that simulated a military confrontation with a "neighboring country X".³²

While China-Vietnam ties remained cool on the inside though they appear to be warm outside, U.S.-Vietnam relations continue to get warmer. In October, Secretary of Defense James Mattis paid a second visit to Vietnam in a year, after the first in January. This visit was unprecedented in that it broke the previous rule of having a U.S. chief of defence visit once every three years. Also unprecedentedly, in March, the USS Carl Vinson visited Da Nang, becoming the first U.S. aircraft carrier ever to make a port call in communist Vietnam. In the summer, Vietnamese military participated for the first time in the U.S.-led RIMPAC exercise, albeit without any vessels and only in humanitarian assistance and disaster relief. The years 2017-18 have also witnessed at least thirteen U.S. Navy ship visits to Vietnam, despite the rule of one visit per year for any foreign country. The Trump administration has also invited CPV chief Trong, well before his assumption of the presidency, to visit the United States. Meanwhile, key agencies in Vietnam deliberated the official upgrading of the "comprehensive partnership" to a "strategic partnership", which might be announced when Trong meets with Trump in 2019. In April, Minister of Investment and Planning Nguyen Chi Dung travelled to the United States to study how Americans dealt with the fourth industrial revolution.³³ In June, Deputy Prime Minister Vuong Dinh Hue paid an official visit, and over November and December, Truong Thi Mai, a Politburo member and head of the CPV Mass Mobilization Commission, went on a working visit to the United States during which they discussed a wide range of issues from strengthening bilateral relations to trade, aid and the South China Sea dispute. Mai also suggested cooperation on revising the law to comply with international labour standards.³⁴

In November, the National Assembly unanimously ratified the Comprehensive and Progressive Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP), the new version of the Trans-Pacific Partnership that proceeds without U.S. participation. Vietnam joined the TPP in 2008 at the invitation of the United States in the hope that it would provide a huge market for Vietnamese goods, external pressure for economic reform and a geopolitical counterweight to China. The asymmetry of trade with China and the American turn towards protectionism has pushed Vietnam farther on the free trade path. In October, Prime Minister Phuc used his trip to attend the Asia-Europe Meeting Summit in Brussels to lobby for the EU-Vietnam Free Trade Agreement (EVFTA), which then was passed from the European Commission to the European Parliament for ratification. One of the major concessions the CPV made in the CPTPP and the EVFTA is the commitment to international labour standards, including the rights of workers to form independent labour unions.

Given the rapidity and unpredictability of changes in the international environment, Vietnam has developed its own concept of "forward defence" (giữ nước từ xa), which gears its defence efforts towards preventing danger to its security ahead of time (giữ nước từ khi nước chưa nguy). A key aspect of Vietnam's forward defence is, as party chief Trong noted, Vietnam's defence and security relations with Russia and India. Trong also said that defence and security were the top priority in relations with these two countries.³⁵ In early September, Trong paid official visits to Russia and Hungary. His trip to Hungary, the first by a CPV General Secretary to Eastern Europe in three decades, witnessed the designation of Hungarian-Vietnamese relations as a "comprehensive partnership". The EVFTA, the Free Trade Agreement between Vietnam and the Eurasian Union, and joint oil explorations with Russia in the South China Sea were among the major agenda items of Trong's trip to Hungary and Russia respectively.³⁶ Defence and trade were also the focus of Trong's official trip to France in March. With India, the year 2018 saw a state visit by President Quang in March, a state visit by Indian President Ram Nath Kovind in November, a visit by Prime Minister Phuc in January, and the visits by Indian Minister of Defence Nirmala Sitharaman in June and Minister of External Affairs Sushma Swaraj in August. In March, a formal "strategic partnership" with Australia, which Vietnam had for years lobbied for, was finally announced during a trip by Prime Minister Phuc to Canberra. In 2018 alone, Defence Minister Ngo Xuan Lich signed four joint vision statements on defence cooperation with the defence ministries of Japan, South Korea, France and Australia during his visits to these countries.

The Rhyme of History

In 2018, Vietnam's economy grew at the highest rate in a decade amidst a steady improvement of investment efficiency. Not accidentally, the year was also the best

in more than a decade in terms of combating corruption. Vietnam appears to be on the way out of the period of slowdown that followed the ascent of the rentseekers. Three years into a full course of correction, the results remain mixed at best. Little has been done structurally to keep rent-seeking in check. The correction course risks fading if a new leader less inclined to fight rent-seeking replaces Nguyen Phu Trong at the 13th CPV Congress in 2021. Yet anti-corruption, as well as *doi moi*, has become a cultural trait and a systemic tendency that will not go away easily.

Like three decades ago when the first years of *doi moi* coincided with the last phase of the Cold War, Vietnam entered its second correction course simultaneously with the ending of the post-Cold War era. But whereas doi moi took place when cooperation among the great powers largely prevailed over their rivalry, this second course of correction is accompanied by heightened competition between the United States and China, the region's two biggest powers. During 1989-90, doi moi reversed course partially but consequentially when party chief Nguyen Van Linh and his conservative colleagues, shocked by the collapse of communism in Eastern Europe and imagining a menace of regime change coming from the West, placed Vietnamese foreign policy on a course that veered more towards China than the West. This China-tilt has indirectly contributed to the rise of rent-seeking in the decades that followed, which rendered them "lost decades" on the path to development and completely shattered Vietnam's dream, set at the 9th CPV Congress in 2001, of becoming an industrialized country by 2020. Today, unlike then, Vietnam's preferred position is one step farther from China than from the United States. This and the U.S.-China rivalry may help keep Vietnam's correction course intact in the years to come.

Notes

- Alexander L. Vuving, "Vietnam: A Tale of Four Players", in *Southeast Asian Affairs* 2010, edited by Daljit Singh (Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, 2010), pp. 36–91; Alexander L. Vuving, "Vietnam in 2012: A Rent-Seeking State on the Verge of a Crisis", in *Southeast Asian Affairs 2013*, edited by Daljit Singh and Pushpa Thambipillai (Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, 2013), pp. 325–47.
- Alexander L. Vuving, "Vietnam's Search for Stability", *Diplomat*, 25 October 2012; Vuving, "Vietnam in 2012", pp. 326–28.
- Alexander L. Vuving, "The 2016 Leadership Change in Vietnam and Its Long-term Implications", in *Southeast Asian Affairs 2017*, edited by Daljit Singh and Malcolm Cook (Singapore: ISEAS – Yusof Ishak Institute, 2017), pp. 421–35.
- 4. See Dương Vũ, "Ai đã làm khánh kiệt đất nước (Phần 13): Con cá mập AVG đã

nuốt MobiFone như thế nào?", *Dân Luận*, 14 March 2017 <https://www.danluan. org/tin-tuc/20170313/ai-dang-lam-khanh-kiet-dat-nuoc-phan-13-con-ca-map-avg-danuot-mobifone-nhu-the-nao>; and the series by "Nguyễn Văn Tung", pseudonym of a group of MobiFone employees, titled "Đại án tham nhũng Mobifone mua AVG" on *Dân Luận* from February 2016 to May 2018, especially part 28, 18 May 2018 <https://www.danluan.org/tin-tuc/20180518/dai-an-tham-nhung-mobifone-mua-avgphai-xu-ly-nghiem-cac-ca-nhan-sai-pham-ky-28>.

- Nam Nam, "Út 'trọc', Phùng Danh Thắm hầu toà", *Nhà đầu tu*, 30 July 2018 < https:// nhadautu.vn/ut-troc-phung-danh-tham-hau-toa-d11987.html>.
- 6. For documents on these front companies, see the four-part series by Công Lý, titled "Tư liệu tuyệt mlocalt" on danluan.org from 6 to 10 May 2017 <https://www.danluan.org/tin-tuc/20170506/tu-lieu-tuyet-mat-ky-1-thu-truong-cong-an-tran-viet-tan-da-tang-av75-phan-van-anh> <https://www.danluan.org/tin-tuc/20170506/tu-lieu-tuyet-mat-ky-2-tuong-an-tap-bui-van-thanh-da-tang-gi-cho-av75-phan-van-anh> <https://www.danluan.org/tin-tuc/20170508/tu-lieu-tuyet-mat-ky-3-tuong-tinh-bao-phan-huu-tuan-tuong-hau-can-ksor-nham-tiep> <https://www.danluan.org/tin-tuc/20170509/tu-lieu-tuyet-mat-ky-3-ngoai-cac-ong-tuong-tinh-bao-tuong-hau-can-con-nhung-ai-noi>; and Công Lý, "Giải mã bí ẩn thân thế của đại thiếu gia tập đoàn Novaland", *Dân Luận*, 28 April 2017 <https://www.danluan.org/tin-tuc/20170427/giai-ma-bi-an-than-the-cua-dai-thieu-gia-tap-doan-novaland>.
- "Vì sao Phan Văn Vĩnh, Nguyễn Thanh Hoá lĩnh án cao hơn mức đề nghị?", Zing. vn, 3 December 2018 https://baomoi.com/vi-sao-phan-van-vinh-nguyen-thanh-hoa-linh-an-cao-hon-muc-de-nghi/c/28834486.epi>.
- "Tổng bí thư: Diệt chuột đừng để vỡ bình", *VietNamNet*, 6 November 2018 http://vietnamnet.vn/vn/thoi-su/tong-bi-thu-diet-chuot-dung-de-vo-binh-200746.html>.
- "Tổng Bí thư, Chủ tịch Nước nói về việc kỷ luật ông Chu Hảo", *VnExpress*, 24 November 2018 <https://vnexpress.net/thoi-su/tong-bi-thu-chu-tich-nuoc-noi-veviec-ky-luat-ong-chu-hao-3844097.html>.
- "TS Chu Hảo tuyên bố từ bỏ Đảng Cộng sản Việt Nam", *Bauxite Việt Nam*, 29 October 2018 < https://boxitvn.blogspot.com/2018/10/ts-chu-hao-tuyen-bo-tu-bo-ang-cong-san. html>.
- 11. Phạm Đức Tiến, "Vi phạm của đồng chí Chu Hảo đảng viên trí thức có biểu hiện suy thoái, 'tự diễn biến', 'tự chuyển hoá' rất nghiêm trọng", website of the CPV Central Inspection Committee, 31 October 2018 http://ubkttw.vn/nghien-cuutrao-doi/-/asset_publisher/bHGXXiPdpxRC/content/vi-pham-cua-ong-chi-chu-hao-ang-vien-tri-thuc-co-bieu-hien-suy-thoai-tu-dien-bien-tu-chuyen-hoa-rat-nghiem-trong>.
- Dương Vũ, "Ai đã làm khánh kiệt đất nước (Phần 11), Dân Luận, 8 November 2014 <https://www.danluan.org/tin-tuc/20141108/duong-vu-ai-dang-lam-khanh-kiet-dat-nuocphan-11>; Phạm Chí Dũng, "Hải, Thăng, Thể, Dụ, Thắng, Tâm: Ai ăn BOT khiến Phúc đổ vỏ?", VOA blog, 15 December 2017 <https://www.voatiengviet.com/a/botcai-lay-tham-nhung-dau-thau/4165307.html>.

- 13. "Vì sao trạm thu phí Cai Lậy 'thất thủ'?", *Công Luận*, 8 October 2018 <https:// baomoi.com/vi-sao-tram-thu-phi-cai-lay-that-thu/c/28063739.epi>; "Vì sao người dân phản đối tại trạm thu phí BOT Tân Đệ?", *Việt Nam Mói*, 3 July 2018 <https:// vietnammoi.vn/vi-sao-nguoi-dan-phan-doi-tai-tram-thu-phi-bot-tan-de-115470.html>; "Xoá số BOT Tân Đệ, Tasco xây trạm thu phí mới", *VietNamNet*, 21 December 2018 <http://vietnamnet.vn/vn/thoi-su/an-toan-giao-thong/xoa-so-bot-tan-de-tasco-xay-tram-thu-phi-moi-495883.html>; "Vẫn 'dậm chân tại chỗ' các tồn đọng của các trạm BOT giao thông", VOV.VN, 21 December 2018 <https://vov.vn/xa-hoi/van-dam-chan-tai-cho-cac-ton-dong-cua-cac-tram-bot-giao-thong-854223.vov>; "Tài xế quây BOT Bắc Thăng Long-Nội Bài, Bộ GTVT chỉ đạo khẩn", *VietNamNet*, 21 December 2018 <http:// vietnamnet.vn/vn/thoi-su/an-toan-giao-thong/tai-xe-quay-bot-bac-thang-long-noi-bai-bogtvt-chi-dao-khan-495851.html>; "Nhiều người bám trụ trạm BOT Bắc thăng Long để phản đối thu phí", *VietNamNet*, 21 December 2018 <https://vnexpress.net/thoi-su/an-toan-giao-thong-de-phan-doi-thu-phi-3857724.html>.
- 14. "RSF Calls for Repeal of Vietnam's New Cybersecurity Law", Reporters Without Borders, 15 June 2018 https://rsf.org/en/news/rsf-calls-repeal-vietnams-new-cybersecurity-law.
- 15. Bennett Murray, "Vietnamese See Special Economic Zones as Assault from China", *South China Morning Post*, 7 June 2018; "Anti-China Protests: Dozens Arrested as Vietnam Patriotism Spirals into Unrest", *South China Morning Post*, 11 June 2018; Trân Văn, "Việt Nam, từ khuya 9 tháng Sáu đến 10 tháng 6", VOA Vietnamese, 10 June 2018 < https://www.voatiengviet.com/a/bieu-tinh-chong-luat-dac-khu-va-anninh-mang/4432515.html>; "Ai sẽ hưởng lợi từ các cuộc biểu tình ở Việt Nam?", *Việt Nam Thời Báo*, 25 June 2018 < http://www.vietnamthoibao.org/2018/06/vntb-aise-huong-loi-tu-cac-cuoc-bieu.html>; "Chùm bài cả nước xuống đường 10-6-2018", *Bauxite Việt Nam*, 11 June 2018.
- 16. Huỳnh Phan, "Đặc khu kinh tế ở Việt Nam: Những thử nghiệm và thất bại", Người đô thị, 4 June 2018 https://nguoidothi.net.vn/dac-khu-kinh-te-o-viet-nam-nhung-thunghiem-va-that-bai-13907.html; "Quảng Ninh đã chuẩn bị Đặc khu Vân Đồn ra sao", BBC Vietnamese, 27 June 2018 https://www.bbc.com/vietnamese/vietnam-44610484>.
- 17. "Dành tỷ lệ lớn cho cán bộ có thể làm đủ 2 nhiệm kỳ", Zing.vn, 25 December 2018 <https://news.zing.vn/danh-ty-le-lon-cho-can-bo-co-the-lam-du-2-nhiem-ky-post902827.html>; "Nhiều nơi đã chốt cán bộ quy hoạch Trung ương khoá XIII", Pháp luật Thành phố Hồ Chí Minh, 6 December 2018 <http://plo.vn/thoi-su/nhieu-noi-da-chot-can-bo-quy-hoach-trung-uong-khoa-xiii-806519.html>; "Sáng nay khai mạc Hội nghị Trung ương 9, khoá XII", VnExpress, 25 December 2018 <https://vnexpress.net/thoi-su/sang-nay-khai-mac-hoi-nghi-trung-uong-9-khoa-xii-3858462. html>; "Những điểm mới trong đề án xây dựng cán bộ cấp chiến lược", VnExpress, 5 May 2018 <https://vnexpress.net/tin-tuc/thoi-su/nhung-diem-moi-trong-de-an-xay-dung-can-bo-cap-chien-luoc-3745305.html>; "Bà Bùi Thị An: Công khai người giới thiệu để tránh kẻ cơ hội chui sâu leo cao", Giáo dục Việt Nam, 5 December 2018

<http://giaoduc.net.vn/Xa-hoi/Ba-Bui-Thi-An-Cong-khai-nguoi-gioi-thieu-de-tranh-keco-hoi-chui-sau-leo-cao-post193463.gd>.

- Trương Huy San, "Thế hệ thứ ba", Facebook, 26 December 2018 < http://www.vietstudies.net/kinhte/HuyDuc_TheHeThuBa.html>.
- "Tổng Bí thư, Chủ tịch nước làm Trưởng Ban Chỉ đạo xây dựng quy hoạch cán bộ cấp chiến lược", Người lao động, 4 November 2018 https://nld.com.vn/thoi-su/tong-bi-thu-chu-tich-nuoc-lam-truong-ban-chi-dao-xay-dung-quy-hoach-can-bo-cap-chien-luoc-20181104172846407.htm>.
- 20. "Tổng bí thư được giới thiệu ứng cử Chủ tịch nước 'không phải nhất thể hoá'", *VnExpress*, 8 October 2018 < https://vnexpress.net/thoi-su/tong-bi-thu-duoc-gioi-thieuung-cu-chu-tich-nuoc-khong-phai-nhat-the-hoa-3820639.html>.
- "Thủ tướng Nguyễn Xuân Phúc: Thực hiện 3 đột phá chiến lược và 2 động lực tăng trưởng kinh tế", *Công Thương*, 5 December 2018 https://congthuong.vn/thu-tuongnguyen-xuan-phuc-thuc-hien-3-dot-pha-chien-luoc-va-2-dong-luc-tang-truong-kinhte-112915.html>.
- 22. "'Siêu Uỷ ban' ra mắt: Thủ tướng yêu cầu tránh kẽ hở tham nhũng, thất thoát", Dân trí, 30 September 2018 <https://dantri.com.vn/kinh-doanh/sieu-uy-ban-ra-matthu-tuong-yeu-cau-tranh-ke-ho-tham-nhung-that-thoat-20180930175619361.htm>.
- 23. Trâm Anh, "Cắt giảm điều kiện kinh doanh: Còn đối phó, không thực chất", *Kinh tế và Đô thị*, 15 November 2018 http://kinhtedothi.vn/cat-giam-dieu-kien-kinh-doanh-con-doi-pho-khong-thuc-chat-329859.html>.
- 24. Trần Thuỷ, "Cải cách rất nhiều nhưng thiếu đột phá: Còn xa mới bằng Thái Lan", *VietNamNet*, 24 December 2018 <http://vietnamnet.vn/vn/kinh-doanh/dau-tu/moitruong-kinh-doanh-nhieu-cai-cach-nhung-thieu-dot-pha-495540.html>.
- 25. "Thủ trớng quyết định mở rộng sân bay Tân Sơn Nhất về phía nam", *Tuổi Trẻ*, 28 March 2018 <https://tuoitre.vn/thu-tuong-quyet-dinh-mo-rong-san-bay-tan-son-nhat-ve-phia-nam-20180328171655472.htm>; "Đề xuất mở rộng Tân Sơn Nhất của ADPi được cho là không phù hợp", *VnExpress*, 1 March 2018 <https://vnexpress.net/thoi-su/de-xuat-mo-rong-tan-son-nhat-cua-adpi-bi-cho-la-khong-phu-hop-3716730. html>.
- 26. "'Giáo dục của chúng ta chưa bao giờ được như bây giờ'", Giáo dục Việt Nam, 4 November 2018 <http://giaoduc.net.vn/Giao-duc-24h/Giao-duc-cua-chung-ta-chuabao-gio-duoc-nhu-bay-gio-post192455.gd>; "Kết quả lấy phiếu tín nhiệm của các thành viên Chính phủ", VietNamNet, 25 October 2018 <http://vietnamnet.vn/vn/ thoi-su/quoc-hoi/ket-qua-lay-phieu-tin-nhiem-cac-thanh-vien-chinh-phu-485142.html>.
- 27. "Nền kinh tế duy trì đà chuyển biến tích cực", *Doanh Nghiệp*, 22 October 2018 <https://baomoi.com/nen-kinh-te-duy-tri-da-chuyen-bien-tich-cuc/c/28262192.epi>.
- 28. "Toà tuyên buộc Grab bồi thường cho Vinasun gần 5 tỷ đồng", VOV.VN, 28 December 2018 <https://vov.vn/vu-an/toa-tuyen-buoc-grab-boi-thuong-cho-vinasun-gan-5-tydong-857362.vov>; Phương Loan, "Vinasun kiện Grab: VKS bất ngờ thay đổi quan điểm", *Pháp luật Thành phố Hồ Chí Minh*, 28 December 2018 <https://baomoi.</p>

com/vinasun-kien-grab-vks-bat-ngo-thay-doi-quan-diem/c/29161514.epi>; Hiếu Công, "Chính phủ có cách tiếp cận mới về 'siêu ứng dụng' như Grab", Zing.vn, 8 December 2018 <https://news.zing.vn/chinh-phu-co-cach-tiep-can-moi-ve-sieu-ung-dung-nhugrab-post898683.html>; Thục Quyên, "Grab & Vinasun nên tự hoà giải, để kinh tế chia sẻ tự phát triển", *Tiền Phong*, 18 November 2018 <https://www.tienphong.vn/ kinh-te/grab-vinasun-nen-tu-hoa-giai-de-kinh-te-chia-se-tu-phat-trien-1346449.tpo>; Hiếu Công, "Vì sao Bộ GTVT đổi chiều coi xe công nghệ giống taxi truyền thống?", Zing.vn, 25 October 2018 <https://news.zing.vn/vi-sao-bo-gtvt-doi-chieu-coi-xe-congnghe-giong-taxi-truyen-thong-post887147.html>.

- "Phát biểu của Bộ trưởng TT&TT Nguyễn Mạnh Hùng tại Smart IoT Vietnam 2018", VietNamNet, 25 October 2018 http://vietnamnet.vn/vn/thong-tin-truyen-thong/phat-bieu-cua-bo-truong-tt-tt-nguyen-manh-hung-tai-smart-iot-vietnam-2018-485096.html>.
- "Tổng bí thư Trọng ca ngọi quan hệ với Trung Quốc đang tốt đẹp nhất", Người Việt, 30 September 2018 < https://www.nguoi-viet.com/viet-nam/tong-bi-thu-trong-ca-ngoiquan-voi-trung-quoc-dang-tot-dep-nhat/>.
- "Vietnam Halts South China Sea Oil Drilling Project under Pressure from China", Reuters, 22 March 2018 https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southchinasea-vietnam/vietnam-halts-south-china-sea-oil-drilling-project-under-pressure-from-beijing-idUSKBN1GZ0JN>.
- 32. "Trung Quốc tập trận gần biên giới Việt Nam, xe tăng kiểu mới Type-15 lần đầu lộ diện", *VietTimes*, 20 December 2018 https://viettimes.vn/trung-quoc-tap-tran-gan-bien-gioi-viet-nam-xe-tang-kieu-moi-type15-lan-dau-lo-dien-311487.html>.
- Lan Anh and Tư Giang, "Vé để lên ngay con tàu 4.0", *VietNamNet*, 12 August 2018 http://vietnamnet.vn/vn/tuanvietnam/tieudiem/ve-de-len-ngay-con-tau-4-0-469219. html>.
- 34. "Phó Thủ tướng Chính phủ Vương Đình Huệ thăm chính thức Hoa Kỳ", VOV.VN, 26 June 2018 <https://vov.vn/chinh-tri/pho-thu-tuong-chinh-phu-vuong-dinh-hue-tham-chinh-thuc-hoa-ky-779513.vov>; "Trưởng Ban Dân vận TƯ Trương Thị Mai thăm và làm việc tại Hoa Kỳ", VOV.VN, 1 December 2018 <https://vov.vn/chinh-tri/truong-ban-dan-van-tu-truong-thi-mai-tham-va-lam-viec-tai-hoa-ky-845790.vov>.
- "Tổng Bí thư, Chủ tịch nước nói lý do kỷ luật ông Chu Hảo", *VietNamNet*,
 24 November 2018 http://vietnamnet.vn/vn/thoi-su/quoc-hoi/tong-bi-thu-chu-tich-nuoc-nguyen-phu-trong-noi-ly-do-ky-luat-ong-chu-hao-490715.html>.
- 36. "Chuyến thăm Nga, Hungary của Tổng Bí thư đạt nhiều kết quả quan trọng", VOV. VN, 12 September 2018 < https://vov.vn/chinh-tri/chuyen-tham-nga-hungary-cua-tongbi-thu-dat-nhieu-ket-qua-quan-trong-811833.vov>.